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Regular Board of Education Meeting

December 5, 2018

Board Present: Michelle Roche, Chairwoman; Diane Linderman, Vice Chair; Jean Wilczynski, Treasurer;
Martha Shoemaker, Secretary; Erick Cushman; Rick Goulding; Stacey Leonardo; Mary Powell St. Louis;
Stacy Winchell

Administration Present: lan Neviaser, Superintendent of Schools; Mark Ambruso, Principal of Lyme-Old
Lyme Middle School; James Cavalieri, Principal of Lyme Consolidated School; Melissa Dougherty,
Director of Special Services; Patricia Downes, Principal of Mile Creek School; Hildie Heck, Athletic
Director; Holly McCalla, Business Manager; Jeanne Manfredi, Assistant Principal of Lyme-Old Lyme
High School; John Rhodes, Director of Facilities & Technology; Noah Ventola, Assistant Principal of
Lyme-Old Lyme Middle School; James Wygonik, Principal of Lyme-Old Lyme High School

Others Present: Oliva Hersant, RETA Co-President; Brynn McGlinchey and Emily O’Brien, High School
Student Representatives; several members of the girls soccer team; 20 townsperson from LOL

L Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 6:32 p.m. by Superintendent Neviaser. The Pledge of Allegiance was
recited.

1. Election of Board Officers

Dr. Goulding made a motion, which was seconded by Dr. Powell St. Louis, to nominate Michelle Roche
as the Chair of the Board of Education. A paper ballot vote reflected all Board members voting for
Michelle Roche as the Chair of the Board.

Mrs. Roche made a motion, which was seconded by Mr. Cushman, to nominate Diane Linderman as Vice
Chair of the Board of Education. A paper ballot vote reflected all Board members voting for Diane
Linderman as Vice Chair of the Board.

Mrs. Winchell made a motion, which was seconded by Mrs. Shoemaker, to nominate Jean Wilczynski as
Treasurer of the Board of Education. A paper ballot vote reflected all Board members voting for Jean
Wilczynski as Treasurer of the Board.
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Dr. Powell St. Louis made a motion, which was seconded by Mr. Cushman, to nominate Martha
Shoemaker as Secretary of the Board of Education. A paper ballot vote reflected all Board members
voting for Marsha Shoemaker as Secretary of the Board.

II. Approval of Minutes
MOTION: Mrs. Linderman made a motion, which was seconded by Mrs. Wilczynski, to approve the
minutes of the Special Meeting of November 7, 2018 and the Regular Meeting of November 7, 2018.

VOTE: the Board voted unanimously in favor of the motion.

II1. Visitors

1. Girls Soccer Team

Several members of the girls soccer team and their coaching staff were present so that the Board could
recognize them for winning their fourth straight state title. Team captions Mya Johnson, Caroline Wallace
and Dani McCarthy spoke on behalf of the team and gave highlights of their very successful season. The
Board extended congratulations to the team and coaches for their winning season.

2. CAPSS Student Recognition

Brynn McGlinchey, a senior at LOLHS, and Nicholas Fava, a junior at LOLHS, were recognized as this
year’s recipients of the Connecticut Association of Public School Superintendent’s (CAPSS) Award. This
award is based on the students’ service, leadership and academic prowess. Mr. Wygonik, Principal of
Lyme-Old Lyme High School, presented the award to Brynn McGlinchey (Nicholas Fava was unable to
attend the meeting due to a prior commitment) and spoke to the many accomplishments of this high
school student.

3. Public Comment

Karen Taylor, a resident of Old Lyme and who has two children attending Lyme Consolidated School,
read the following statement to the Board regarding her concern over the use of plastic and Styrofoam
products in the cafeteria at Lyme School and throughout the district.

Thank you for the opportunity to speak. My name is Karen Taylor. I have two sons at Lyme Consolidated
School. My topic is the use of plastic and Styrofoam products in the cafeteria at Lyme School and the
district.

I would like to see the use of plastic and Styrofoam products reduced or eliminated in our schools. The
products I am referring to are trays, bowls/cups used for soup, silverware, and straws. These items are
not recyclable. Many students will walk away from their school lunch experience and think that this
practice of throwing away plastics is without consequence. We, as adults, know better.

I understand, from speaking to other parents in the district that I am not the first to come forward with
this concern. I further respect how our district manages these types of issues and does the absolute best it
can, weighing the costs and benefits. But what are the current hurdles and how do they differ from past
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barriers to changing to a more environmentally conscious cafeteria practice?

Today, I saw only two cafeteria workers preparing for lunch at Lyme School. They have a very
challenging job. They have 25 minutes or less to serve hot lunch to a large crowd of hungry students. I do
not want to see their job become more challenging, but I think we can responsibly explore other options
to plastics (like compostable materials) while maintaining the well-oiled machine that currently exists.

Suggestions.
1. Compostable straws provided to students that truly need them for drinking. My observation is
that many students are capable of drinking their beverage without the need for a straw.
2. Compostable trays and bowls and serveware.

These alternatives to plastics are likely more expensive. In a quick and dirty Google search, a large
packing manufacturer (Genpak; https.//www.genpak.com/shop/products/trays/) provided on-line pricing
for quantities of 500 trays:

® 5 compartment foam trays = 9 cents per tray
e 5 compartment compostable trays = 15 cents per tray

In my opinion, this price difference is small enough to at least explore the compostable options. I hope

others on the Board, or employees of Region 18, share my concerns and interests.

I'would also like to report that the student leaders, formerly student senate, is planning a recycling
initiative at Lyme School. I am very proud of this group for tackling this issue. If the students of Lyme
School feel we need to be more environmentally responsible, we as parents, teachers and administrators
must be doing something right. Let’s continue to support our students in their efforts to make the world a
healthier place.

4. Report from Student Representatives
Brynn McGlinchey and Emily O’Brien reported on the following activities taking place at the schools:

At LOLHS: The high school celebrated Veterans Day on November 12 with the largest number of
veterans attending the ceremony in the past three years. The Student Advisory Council thanked the
LOLHS teachers and staff by offering them a delicious Thanksgiving luncheon on November 19. On
December 4, the school participated in an all-school assembly of Chasing the Dragon presented by the
U.S. Attorney’s Heroin Education Action Team (USA HEAT). The presentation was followed up with
students during Advisory on December 5. Parents will be offered a similar presentation and panel on
December 6. The National Honor Society is sponsoring its annual toy drive in support of LYSB's holiday
giving program and in November collected and delivered an unprecedented amount of food for their
annual Thanksgiving food drive. The high school students are looking forward to the annual holiday
concerts. The band will play on December 13, and the chorus will perform on December 18. The high
school will hold its annual holiday door decorating contest, and the doors will judged by the preschool.
On December 21, the students and staff will gather in the auditorium for the holiday assembly.
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At LOLMS: The middle school kicked off the month of November with the fall recognition assemblies
when students were recognized for acts of citizenship and academic prowess. Approximately 30 students
were recognized for their achievements. The school also hosted a moving Veterans Day breakfast and
ceremony. On November 12, approximately 50 veterans join the staff and students for breakfast and a
student-led, whole-school assembly which featured personal stories from service members, music from
the band and choir, and the Connecticut National Color guard in attendance. In addition, under the
direction of Carrie Wind and Laura Gladd, 16 students have been accepted to the Eastern Regional Music
Festival, which will take place in March. The 5% graders from Lyme School and Mile Creek came to the
Middle School for an engineering presentation. Thelma Halloran, Art Teacher, hosted a field trip to the
Yale Gallery of Art. The middle school is looking forward to next week’s winter band and chorus
concerts.

At Lyme Consolidated School: Before Thanksgiving, the Lyme student leaders organized a food drive for
the local soup kitchen, and the students brought in over 770 food items. On December 6, the 5th graders
will be sharing their Invention Convention projects. The middle school jazz band will visit Lyme School
on December 13 and on December 20, the high school chorus will be singing to all of the students. The
Circle of Giving was successful as Lyme School helped over seven families that were in need of
assistance. A special thank you to all of the families that contributed was extended. The next PTO
meeting will be on December 18 at 6:00 p.m.

At Mile Creek School: On December 3 and 4, Julie Riggs from the Florence Griswold Museum held
painting sessions to instruct students K-5 on how to create acrylic winter snow scenes. On December 6,
Mile Creek fifth graders will travel to Center School for the Invention Convention. If you can stop by,
you will be amazed by their creativity and ingenuity. On December 11, the Mile Creek PTO will sponsor
its beloved cookie exchange for staff. On December 13, the LOLMS Jazz Cats Jazz Band will perform at
Mile Creek School. Also on December 13, the Mile Creek PTO will host its annual Winter Wonderland.
On December 20, Mile Creek will have an author-in-residence, Jarrett J. Krosoczka, author of the Lunch
Lady series. On that same date, the LOLHS Select Singers will inspire the staff and students with their
magical voices. The Mile Creek School community wishes the Board of Education the very happiest of
holidays.

In the Preschool Program: This month the students will be focusing on the color green, the shape of a
rectangle and the letters G, H and 1. Math lesson will include problem solving, graphing, sorting and
snowflake patterns. The preschool students own artwork will be featured throughout the hallways. The
theme of the month for December is giving and gingerbread. The literature supporting the theme is The
Gingerbread Baby and Gingerbread Man. The students will also be learning about the five senses. In
support of the giving theme and social studies emphasis on helping the community, the preschool is
coordinating a pajama drive in partnership with Scholastic Books. For each set of pajamas donated,
Scholastic will include a book for donation. All books and pajamas will benefit the Homeless Shelter of
New London. Additionally, to help the four footed friends, the preschool is collecting items for the
Connecticut Humane Society. Please see the collection train in the Center School foyer.
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Iv. Administrative Reports

1. Superintendent’s Report

Mr. Neviaser extended congratulations to the girls' soccer team on winning their fifth (and fourth in a
row) state championship in school history.

Mr. Neviaser reported that Patricia Downes, Principal of Mile Creek School, has announced her
retirement at the end of the current school year.

Mr. Neviaser reviewed the personnel report which reflected the hiring of two instructional assistants, a
custodian and a short term substitute for a social studies teacher at the high school.

Mr. Neviaser reviewed the December enrollment report which reflected a total of 1,264 students (six
more students than last time this month). He noted that they have received the enrollment projections
from both NESDEC and Peter Prowda and are incorporating that data into the budget process.

Mr. Neviaser spoke to the success of the Veterans Day programs held in all schools which were very well
attended by the local veterans. Mr. Neviaser commented that this annual event is by far one of the most
moving events and allows the students to understand the real sacrifices veterans have made for this
country.

Mr. Neviaser encouraged the Board of Ed to attend the Chasing the Dragon presentation, a heroin and
opioid awareness event presented by the U.S. Attorney’s Heroin Education Action Team (USA HEAT).

Mr. Neviaser reviewed the budget development schedule.

Mr. Neviaser reported that per policy #4520, he would like to report that a local family relocating to
Florida has donated their $7500 golf simulator to the high school.

Mr. Neviaser updated the Board on progress toward the district goals.

Mr. Neviaser reported that the judging of the Invention Convention would take place the following day at
Center School.

2. Business Manager’s Report

Mrs. McCalla reviewed the Executive Budget Summary as of November 30, 2018. Fluctuations of note:
Instructional Programs: Instructional Technology, Tuition, Software and Textbooks.

Special Education: Tuition encumbrances for unexpected services above budgeted projections.

Admin Services: Costs associated with admin technology purchases including equipment and purchased
services.






